Traumatic Brain Injury Advisory Council

January 2008

Representative Joe Armstrong 25 Legislative Plaza Nashville, TN 37243

Dear Representative Armstrong:

On behalf of the Department of Health's Traumatic Brain Injury Program Advisory Council, I am pleased to enclose the 2007 Annual Report.

The Tennessee General Assembly established the Traumatic Brain Injury (TBI) Program in May 1993 in order to address the special needs of survivors of brain injuries and their families. As indicated in the enabling legislation, the advisory council is to submit an annual report to the House Health and Human Resources Committee and the Senate General Welfare, Health and Human Resources Committee. The purpose of the report is to provide specific information concerning the progress which has been made from July 2006 to June 2007 in each of the major components of the TBI program, and to make recommendations for improving the delivery of services to persons with these injuries.

As our work on behalf of survivors of brain injuries and their families continues, we are acutely aware of an important unmet need in delivery of long-term care services. The TBI Advisory Council respectfully requests that the legislature continue to support making home and community based services available as an alternative to institutional care.

We are proud of our progress to date and extend our gratitude to the Tennessee General Assembly for the opportunity to work towards improving the quality of life for TBI survivors.

Sincerely,

Linda Copas, Chair Traumatic Brain Injury Advisory Council

Tennessee Department of Health Traumatic Brain Injury Program ANNUAL REPORT

July 2006- June 2007

In 1992, survivors of traumatic brain injury from across the state petitioned the Tennessee General Assembly to establish a brain injury program within state government. In 1993, in response to their eloquent testimony, the Traumatic Brain Injury Program was legislatively established to address the special needs of survivors of brain injuries and their families.

This report contains specific information concerning the progress made from July 2006 through June 2007 in each of the major components of the Traumatic Brain Injury (TBI) Program, as well as pertinent historical information. The TBI Program is housed in the Department of Health, Bureau of Health Services Administration. Program staff includes a Program Director, Medical Social Worker, and Public Health Educator. A Statistical Analyst oversees the TBI registry. The enabling legislation calls for the establishment of a state TBI registry, a TBI Trust Fund, and describes a number of duties for the Coordinator. Each of these areas is addressed by first citing the Tennessee Code Annotated (T.C.A.) followed by a description of activities and progress.

T.C.A. 68-55-102. Advisory council established T.C.A. 68-55-103 Duties

The Traumatic Brain Injury Advisory Council was legislatively established in 1993 to provide advice and guidance to the TBI coordinator in the development of the TBI program; to make recommendations and perform other duties as necessary to implement a comprehensive statewide TBI plan. The nine-member Council is appointed by the Governor and includes representatives from the Departments of Education, Human Resources, and Mental Health and Developmental Disabilities. An additional member represents the Tennessee Hospital Association. Five of the nine members must be a TBI survivor, family member or primary care giver. The Council was organized in 1994 and has met quarterly since that time.

The duties of the advisory council are to advise the TBI coordinator in developing program policies and procedures, make recommendations, and perform such other duties as necessary for implementation of a state-wide plan to assist TBI persons and their families. The Advisory Council is composed of individuals dedicated to improving the lives of TBI survivors in Tennessee. Their advice and recommendations have been invaluable to the development of the TBI program. All major decisions regarding use of the TBI trust fund and program activities are made in collaboration with the TBI Advisory Council and subject to the approval of the Commissioner.

Since 2000, the Council has actively pursued a specific Medicaid waiver to provide home and community based services for the brain injury population. In the last two years, Council members secured legislative sponsors for a bill and garnered community support for the legislation. They met with legislators, attended senate and house committee meetings and were invited to address legislators. In 2006, TennCare representatives agreed to make existing waivers

more accommodating to persons with brain injury. TennCare waiver staff are now receiving training on brain injury.

Council members have identified the needs of survivors and designed grant programs to meet those needs. They recognized the benefit of providing education and awareness on brain injury issues and approved funding for regional brain injury conferences. Council members were very influential in getting legislation passed to increase fines on traffic violations, which added to revenues for the TBI Program. In addition, the Council rallied the TBI community to oppose legislation that would have revoked Tennessee's mandatory motorcycle helmet law.

T.C.A. 68-55-202. Duties. -

- (a) The TBI coordinator shall:
- (1) Aggressively seek and obtain funding, on an ongoing basis, from all available sources, including but not limited to Medicaid waivers and for expansion of the Medicaid program, private and federal funds needed to implement new state plans and services, and to expand and revise existing state plans and services for persons with traumatic brain injuries, including case management;

Response:

The TBI Program Director continually seeks additional funding from all available sources. **Medicaid Waiver:** Work has continued since 2000 concerning the submission of an application for a Medicaid Waiver to serve TBI survivors. The TBI Advisory Council and the TBI community worked very hard to garner support for legislation. Council member June Barrett took the lead on working with legislators to develop the language of the bill. Although the bill stalled in committee, the discussions among legislators served to increase awareness of the need for home and community based care in the TBI community. Work on the legislation continued in the 105th General Assembly.

In an effort to better serve TBI survivors on the Home and Community based waiver for elderly and disabled, TBI Program staff developed and presented training for TennCare waiver intake nurses. The TBI service coordinators participated in the training as well.

Federal Grant award: Beginning in 2000, the Traumatic Brain Injury Program was awarded a grant from the U.S. Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA). The original three-year grant had as its focus the provision of education and training for educators, families, and health professionals who support students with TBI. The overall goal of Project Brain is to improve educational outcomes for children with brain injuries in Tennessee.

The TBI Program was also awarded post-demonstration grants in 2004 and 2005. In 2006, a three-year partnership grant was awarded. During the seven-year term, Project Brain has targeted 18 counties involving 21 school districts for TBI awareness and instructional support. The project seeks to link hospital and community health providers with school professionals for identifying and addressing the needs of students with brain injuries. A specially designed TBI curriculum, Brain Injury 101, is used to train teams of educators, health professionals and families. Community-based TBI Resource Teams have been recruited and trained to provide expertise and sustain educational support for students with brain injury. By July 2007, there were Resource Teams in eighteen school systems; two team members have become certified brain

injury specialists (AACBIS); and approximately 4,000 people have participated in Brain Injury 101 training.

During FY06, Project Brain was in a non-grant status and was sustained *without federal or state TBI dollars*. The Department of Education agreed to provide \$50,000 to fund Project Brain. In addition, the Tennessee Disability Coalition agreed to provide \$100,000 in funding.

In FY07, the TBI Program was awarded a three-year HRSA Partnership grant to continue the work of Project Brain. The Department of Education is continuing to provide the \$50,000 in match money. To date, the TBI Program has received a total of \$900,000 in federal funding, and \$150,000 from the Department of Education for matching funds.

Case management: There are currently eight Service Coordinators assisting TBI survivors and their families in all 95 counties through a contract arrangement with various non-profit agencies. Each agency has established a Family Support Center in their respective area for the purpose of providing service coordination for children and adults with traumatic brain injury. These services include: providing information on TBI; referring consumers to qualified services and agencies; assisting consumers in applying for and accessing services; advocacy; support group development; and the development of new programs and activities. The role of the Service Coordinator is to work with the individual survivor to assess needs, then to collaborate and coordinate resources within the community on behalf of the client. Examples of Service Coordination accomplishments include:

- o Assisted clients in applying for TennCare and appealing denials
- Assisted clients with locating free dental care
- o Assisted a survivor in transferring to a hospital closer to family
- Assisted a client in seeing a physician free of charge
- Attended Social Security Disability hearings as a witness for clients who were subsequently approved for disability
- o Assisted clients in obtaining eye exams and glasses through the Lion's Club
- Worked with an area nursing home to get repairs on a client's wheelchair
- Obtained a scholarship for a client to attend the local YMCA
- o Helped a client move from the nursing home to an apartment to live independently
- Assisted a client in obtaining a high school diploma

Expansion of services: The expansion of services for TBI survivors is accomplished through the grants program, outlined in Section 68-55-402 below. In addition, program staff collaborate with the Tennessee Disability Coalition to improve services for all persons with disabilities in the state.

The TBI Advisory Council members worked to persuade the legislature that the TBI Program needed additional funds to meet the mandates of the enabling legislation. In May 2004, the General Assembly amended the TBI legislation to increase the fines on the four traffic violations and dedicated the revenues to the TBI trust fund. The additional \$400,000 in revenue is being used for the grants program, providing services to TBI survivors.

(2) Seek funding, on an ongoing basis, and, in conjunction with other state agencies, prepare, coordinate, and advocate for state appropriations needed to fund and to develop services to implement the state plan:

Response: The TBI Program Director and the Advisory Council seek funding on an ongoing basis. Fortunately, the composition of the Council, which includes representatives from the three state departments serving persons with brain injury, provides an opportunity for cooperation and collaboration.

Beginning in 1995, the TBI program funded a three-year, \$108,000 a year grant to the division of Vocational Rehabilitation in the Department of Human Services (DHS) to establish a dedicated TBI program at the Tennessee Rehabilitation Center in Smyrna. These funds were used as a 21 percent state match to secure federal dollars in the amount of \$400,000. The program has successfully served TBI clients in numbers exceeding those in the contract's scope of services. A budget improvement request submitted by DHS to fund the program was approved and went into effect July 1, 1998. As described in Section (1), the Department of Education is providing \$50,000 a year in funding to support Project Brain.

(3) Identify available programs and services and compile a comprehensive directory of identified programs and services:

Response: A comprehensive resource directory, "The Traumatic Brain Injury Services Directory and Resource Information Guide" has been developed and distributed statewide. The first edition was produced in December 1995 and has been updated each year. These directories have been distributed to health care facilities and TBI professionals across the state, and have served to increase awareness of the TBI program.

(4) Provide technical assistance and define gaps in service delivery and spearhead the development of those services needed for a comprehensive system of service delivery; Response: The TBI office provides technical assistance as requested by consumers, families, and providers. Examples include providing information on services and programs, referrals to rehabilitation programs and other types of facilities, and referrals to support groups. The TBI office also conducts annual technical assistance site visits with all contractors.

The process of defining gaps in the service delivery system began with Needs Assessment surveys conducted in 1995, 1996, and again in 1999. A final report was issued in March 2000. The Needs Assessment will be updated in 2007. Based on the results of the Needs Assessment, the Request for Grant Proposal (RFGP) document included the identified gaps in service delivery in the state, and examples of services which could be developed by applicants were listed. The grants allow for the development of programs that address those gaps in services.

The Service Coordination project described above [68-55-202 (a)(1)] is designed to assist survivors and their families overcome the gaps in services in their communities.

(5) Implement, oversee and receive surveillance data from the Tennessee Brain Trauma Registry to use in developing and revising the state plan to meet the changing needs of this population:

Response: The TBI registry data has been an invaluable tool in program planning and in documenting the need for TBI services. Using data from the TBI registry made the critical

difference in the federal grant application that resulted in Project Brain. According to the registry, in 1998 there were 5,839 people in Tennessee who were admitted to the hospital as a result of a traumatic brain injury. In the age category of 3-21, there were 1,591 children and youth that incurred a brain injury. That same year, the Department of Education classified 338 students as traumatic brain injured. The discrepancy in the number of children identified through the TBI Registry in comparison to the number of children classified by the Department of Education indicated a need for correct identification by the school system of students with traumatic brain injury. Project Brain was developed to address that need.

The TBI Coordinator has been appointed to the Commissioner's Council on Injury Prevention and Control and is participating in the development of a state plan for injury control. The project is funded by a grant from the CDC. The TBI registry data will be one of the major data sources used to develop the plan.

(6) Evaluate surveillance data regarding the quality of services provided and outcome and impact on the quality of life of this population, including reintegration and productivity in the community;

Response: As noted in 68-55-202(a)(5) above, surveillance data is limited. The type of information being collected in the registry does not include the quality of services provided. The TBI program at the Tennessee Rehabilitation Center provides reports on the outcome and impact of the quality of life of this population, particularly in community reintegration and productivity. Article on national data and information on reintegration of survivors into the community are being collected in the TBI library.

(7) Promote research on the causes, effects, prevention, treatment and rehabilitation of head trauma injuries;

Response: The development of the state registry and the resulting availability of statistics are directed toward encouraging research on the causes, effects and treatment of brain trauma injuries. The collection of all types of information on TBI through the Clearinghouse will further identify areas for research development. Education and injury prevention activities for health care providers and the public provide baseline data for pursuing further investigations.

(8) Serve as a clearinghouse for the collection and dissemination of information collected on available programs and services. A statewide, toll-fee telephone line shall be established and operated during normal business hours for the express purpose of providing such information to callers.

Response: The Clearinghouse has been operational since 1994. Numerous materials including articles, books, videos, and pamphlets are available. Information on available programs and services across the state are constantly sought and updated. The Information Clearinghouse averages 350 calls a month. A log and follow-up system have been developed and the types of calls are categorized. Typical information provided includes referrals to rehabilitation facilities, information on day programs, respite care, transportation and financial issues. To publicize the Clearinghouse and 800 number, TBI staff designed and developed a TBI brochure which has been distributed statewide. The TBI newsletter, *TBI Headlines*, is printed and distributed biannually.

- (b) Utilizing the services and expertise of the advisory council to the greatest extent possible and in cooperation with the advisory council, the TBI coordinator shall:
- (1) Develop a coordinated case management system, a short-term state plan, a long-term state plan, affordable and accessible home and community based services, and criteria to identify training needs and priorities for all persons serving TBI clients;

Response: The input and advice of the Advisory Council has proved invaluable. Each member of the Council brings a unique perspective and expertise in serving the council. Subcommittees are formed as needed to address the various work projects and ad hoc members are added to bring additional expertise in particular fields.

The case management system, known as Service Coordination and described in 68-55-202 (a)(1), now covers all 95 counties in the state. The Advisory Council and TBI coordinator have developed short term and long term goals and objectives for the program following the outline of the legislation. Efforts to provide affordable and accessible home and community-based services will be supported as the Medicaid waiver is developed and implemented. Currently, the TBI program is providing personal care services on a limited basis through a contract arrangement in housing facilities in Memphis, Nashville, and Johnson City.

Training for persons serving TBI clients is researched, developed and provided by the Health Educator on an on-going basis.

(2) Establish and provide for the centralized organization of a statewide family clearinghouse of information, including availability of services, education and referral to survivors, professionals, and family members during the early stages of injury in the acute hospital setting.

Response: In the process of developing a resource guide and in establishing the TBI registry, contacts have been made in the hospitals where acute care is provided. Copies of the updated Resource Directory are distributed to facilities statewide and awareness of the TBI Clearinghouse is increasing. With the improved system of reporting to the registry and letters being sent to survivors, coupled with service coordinators in place across the state, information and assistance is available to survivors and family members in the early stages of injury.

- (3) Assure statewide compliance with licensure, if any, and performance standards through regular service monitoring, site visitation, and self-appraisal;
- (4) If licensure is required, monitor and update licensure requirements specific to this population;

Response: The Department of Health's Bureau of Health Licensure and Regulation (BHLR) effects certification and licensure of health care facilities in Tennessee. The TBI Program coordinator works with the bureau to ensure licensure compliance and to monitor and update licensure requirements specific to this population.

(5) Seek funding and other resources to assure that state personnel working with this disability group are properly trained and provided, at least annually, an opportunity to attend formal or informal education programs through colleges, workshops, seminars, or conferences;

Response: The TBI office has met with officials from the Departments of Human Services and Education to discuss training needs for state personnel working with the TBI population. The

Health Educator has provided in-services and training to Special Education teachers, local health department educators, and other professionals. TBI staff regularly participate in training for the Vocational Rehabilitation counselors in the state. The TBI program provides funding for the annual Brain Injury Association of Tennessee (BIAT) conference and staff collaborate in providing speakers at the conference. Each year, \$10,000 in funding is made available for regional educational conferences on brain injury issues. The TBI staff regularly present at seminars and workshops, enhancing the ability of state personnel to meet the needs of survivors.

(6) Ensure updates and compliance standards from the National Head Injury Foundation's quality standards committee are made available to professionals and providers, on a timely basis, to help educate providers and professionals regarding the latest technology available to this disability group;

Response: In addition to regularly scheduled trainings and the biannual newsletter, the TBI program has developed a listsery to provide information on the latest technology available for the TBI community.

(7) Oversee efforts to better educate the general public concerning the need for head injury prevention programs and the need for early intervention, including but not limited to, developing plans and programs for affordable post-acute rehabilitation services, long-term care programs, respite services, and day treatment programs to deal with those who have lifelong disabilities, as well as developing plans and programs to deal effectively with TBI students in the educational system;

Response: Education is an integral part of the TBI Program. The Health Educator has primary responsibility for overseeing efforts to better educate the general public concerning the need for head injury prevention programs. She has researched and ordered numerous materials and teaching tools for use in trainings and presentations. The Health Educator has provided inservices and training to vocational rehabilitation counselors, nurses, Tenncare staff, and other relevant professionals.

The TBI Program oversees educational efforts related to shaken baby syndrome. In April 1996, the Tennessee legislature signed an act relative to shaken baby syndrome, charging the Departments of Health and Human Services to develop and distribute educational materials on prevention. An amount of \$26,000 per year is appropriated to cover costs. The educational booklet "Never EVER Shake a Baby," is purchased in bulk each year and distributed through health care facilities to the parents and guardians of newborns and to child welfare agencies. The booklet is also available in Spanish.

Each year, the TBI Advisory Council makes available a total amount of \$10,000 to support regional educational conferences on issues related to brain injury. The target audience is brain injury survivors, their families and caregivers, and the professionals who work with them. A total amount of \$2,000 is available for any one regional conference. Approximately 300 people attend the regional conferences each year.

The TBI program collaborates with the Easter Seal program to offer Camp Hickory-Wood for adult and youth TBI survivors. Sessions include weekend and weeklong camps. In 2006, a total of 87 campers from across the state enjoyed a weekend of recreational and social activities.

Twenty-eight volunteers also participated. The camp offers an opportunity for survivors to meet and support one another, and provides respite time for their caregivers.

Post-acute rehabilitation services, respite services, and day programs are included in the scope of services in the Request For Grant Proposal document. (See **Grant Programs** at 68-55-402 below). As the grant program continues, more programs of this type will be developed and funded.

(8) Work with vocational rehabilitation and other state agencies to offer incentives and to obtain cooperation of private industries to initiate on-the-job training and supported employment for TBI persons;

Response: The TBI staff maintains a close working relationship with Voc-Rehab counselors. In addition, the Advisory Council approved financial support for a dedicated TBI program at the Tennessee Rehabilitation Center in Smyrna. The TBI fund supplied 21 percent of the total cost of the three year project (\$108,000 a year for three years) against a 79 percent federal match required for an establishment grant. The comprehensive program provides job skills training and placement for approximately 45 students a year. The Voc-Rehab TBI program staff work with VR counselors located throughout the state. This helps promote incentives and obtain cooperation of private industry to initiate on-the-job training and supported employment opportunities for persons with traumatic brain injury. TBI staff are available to provide technical assistance as requested.

(9) Assist in obtaining grant funding and provide technical assistance for the Tennessee Head Injury Association (THIA) to develop policies and procedures to maximize self-determination and self-advocacy of a person suffering a TBI.

Response: The TBI program is fortunate to have established an excellent working relationship with the staff and board of the Brain Injury Association of Tennessee (BIAT, formerly THIA). The TBI Program provides financial support to BIAT support groups across the state and makes funding available for the BIAT annual statewide conference. In order to increase awareness of the state program, the TBI staff meet with all fourteen support groups across the state on an annual basis. The monthly meetings of the support groups provide a way to meet educational, social and emotional needs of survivors and families.

In FY07 the TBI Program funded a contract to provide \$75,000 in funding for a full time Executive Director to work with survivors and their families. The Executive Director will act as a lobbyist and advocate in the legislature to improve funding for services benefiting TBI survivors. In FY08 the contract increased to \$131,000 to include moving the Nashville area service coordinator to the BIAT offices. The service coordinator provides information on TBI, refers consumers to qualified services and assists consumers in development of new programs and activities. The service coordinator also works with the individual survivor to assess needs, then to collaborate and coordinate resources within the community on behalf of the client. Having the service coordinator at the BIAT office will allow callers to BIAT to be linked directly with the service coordinator. As a result, the survivors will receive services in a more efficient manner.

T.C.A. 68-55-203. Brain Trauma Registry -- The commissioner shall establish and maintain a central registry of persons who sustain traumatic brain injury. The purpose of the

registry is to: (1) collect information to facilitate the development of injury prevention, treatment and rehabilitation programs; and (2) ensure the provision to persons with traumatic brain injury of information regarding appropriate public or private agencies that provide rehabilitation services so that injured person may obtain needed services to alleviate injuries and avoid secondary problems.

Response: TBI registry data collection officially began with patients discharged during 1996. The hospitals complete a questionnaire for inpatients, with specific ICD-9 diagnosis codes, whose admission and discharge dates are different, and for those individuals who died. Hospitals are required to report within six weeks of the end of the quarter. Patients seen in emergency rooms who were sent home the same day are not included in the registry. All hospitals in the state are currently in compliance with this legislation. The data enables staff to pinpoint the population being affected by brain injury and are used for injury prevention and health care planning. [See also 68-55-202(a)(5)]

All Tennessee residents whose names are reported to the TBI registry receive a letter and brochure with the 800 toll-free number from the TBI program. Approximately 4,000 letters are sent each year. For many, the letter is the first link to information regarding needed rehabilitation services and programs.

During 2006, the number of persons in Tennessee admitted to the hospital with at least one head injury diagnostic code was 7,832. NOTE: Two data profiles for 2006 are included in the Annual Report Packet.

T.C.A. 68-55-401. Traumatic Brain Injury fund. -- There is hereby established a general fund reserve to be allocated by the General Appropriations Act which shall be known as the "traumatic brain injury fund" hereafter referred to as the fund. Money from the fund may be expended to fund the registry, the TBI coordinator position, and additional staff requirements and other expenditures and grants under the provisions of this chapter. Any revenues deposited in this reserve shall remain in the reserve until expended for purposes consistent with this chapter, and shall not revert to the general fund on any June 30. Any excess revenues shall not revert on any June 30, but shall remain available for appropriation in subsequent fiscal years. Any appropriation from such reserve shall not revert to the general fund on any June 30, but shall remain available for expenditure in subsequent fiscal years.

Response: The fund has been established by the Department's Bureau of Administrative Services and revenues have been deposited into the fund as they have been received. The balance forward as of June 30, 2005, was \$3,105.00. In FY 06, program revenues totaled \$1,325,510.77. Expenditures totaled \$1,074,522.02. The fund balance as of June 30, 2006 was \$254,093.75

T.C.A. 68-55-402. Grant Programs. -- From the revenues deposited in the traumatic brain injury fund, the Department of Health is authorized to provide grants to county and municipal governments and/or not for profit organizations for home and community based programs to serve the needs of TBI persons and their families. The department is authorized to establish such grant programs and to develop criteria for eligible applicants. The department may include a requirement for community matching funds which may take the form of financial contributions, forms other than direct financial contributions, or both.

Response: In accordance with the legislation, the TBI program has awarded 126 competitive grants totaling approximately \$8.4 million for a variety of projects since 1995. Examples include:

- Crumley House Head Injury Rehabilitation Program in Johnson City expanded their day program to provide recreation; transportation and respite care to TBI survivors and their families.
- Mid-South Head Injury Association in Memphis and Brain Injury Association of Tennessee used grant funds to develop a comprehensive proposal to build affordable, accessible, supportive housing for forty-eight TBI survivors using HUD Section 811 grant dollars in Memphis and Nashville.
- The Division of Rehabilitation Services, Tennessee Rehabilitation Center in Smyrna created a specialized rehabilitation program for TBI persons.
- An educational grant went to Patricia Neal Rehabilitation Center in Knoxville enabling a survivor to address students on the importance of prevention of brain injuries.
- The Tennessee Emergency Services for Children Project received funds to improve the capability of 54 rural hospitals in the early management of acutely injured children.
- Centerstone Community Mental Health Centers, Inc. provided intensive in-home counseling and behavioral intervention for TBI students in 24 counties of middle Tennessee.
- The "Danger Dog and Cautious Cat Prevention Program" has been presented to 10,000 children and parents in the Mid-Cumberland region.

Current grant awards provide the following services:

- Meritan provides personal care services for 14 individuals with TBI who live in three accessible, affordable apartment buildings in Memphis and Nashville.
- Easter Seals Tennessee conducts a variety of camps that provide social and recreational
 opportunities for adults and youth with brain injury.
- Epilepsy Foundation of Middle Tennessee provides a program of therapeutic recreation and respite care.
- Crumley House Brain Injury Rehab Center offers respite and personal care assistance to TBI survivors.
- The Brain Injury Association of Tennessee is funding a full-time Executive Director.
- Grants for service coordination have been awarded to:
 - o Fort Sanders Regional Medical Center in Knoxville
 - o Brain Injury Association of Tennessee
 - o Regional Medical Center at Memphis
 - o Epilepsy Foundation of Middle Tennessee
 - o Crumley House Brain Injury Rehab Center
 - o Chattanooga Area Brain Injury Association
 - West Tennessee Rehab Center at Jackson

Conclusion

Although much progress has been made, much work remains. The TBI Advisory Council extends their gratitude to the General Assembly for the opportunity to improve the lives of TBI survivors statewide.

Tennessee Department of Health Traumatic Brain Injury Program 2007 ANNUAL REPORT

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

In 1993, the Tennessee General Assembly passed legislation establishing the Traumatic Brain Injury (TBI) Program in the Department of Health. The TBI Program staff, with guidance from a nine-member, governor-appointed Advisory Council, is charged with expanding and revising existing state plans and services for persons with traumatic brain injuries. While much work remains, the program has achieved many accomplishments since its inception. This report contains specific information concerning the progress made from July 2006 through June 2007 in each of the major components of the Traumatic Brain Injury Program.

Traumatic Brain Injury Advisory Council

The nine-member governor appointed Advisory Council has met quarterly since 1994. The Council is composed of individuals dedicated to improving the lives of TBI survivors in Tennessee. Their guidance and recommendations have been invaluable to the development of the TBI program. In the last two years, Council members secured legislative sponsors for a bill to secure a Medicaid waiver to serve TBI survivors and garnered community support for the legislation. They met with legislators, attended senate and house committee meetings and were invited to address legislators. In 2006, TennCare representatives agreed to make existing waivers more accommodating to persons with brain injury. TennCare waiver staff are now receiving training on brain injury.

Federal Grant

In FY07, the TBI Program was awarded a three-year HRSA Partnership grant to continue the work of Project Brain. The overall goal of Project Brain is to improve educational outcomes for children with brain injuries in Tennessee. The Department of Education is continuing to provide the \$50,000 in match money. To date, the TBI Program has received a total of \$900,000 in federal funding, and \$150,000 from the Department of Education for matching funds.

Case Management

Service Coordinators are established in eight locations and cover all 95 counties, providing case management services to TBI survivors and their families. Through a contract arrangement, each non-profit agency has established a Family Support Center in their respective area for the purpose of providing the following services for children and adults with traumatic brain injury: providing information; making referrals to services and agencies; assisting consumers in applying for and accessing services; advocacy; support group development; and the development of new programs and activities. The role of the Service Coordinator is to assess an individual survivor and to coordinate available resources within the community.

Directory of Program and Services

A comprehensive resource directory, "The Traumatic Brain Injury Services Directory and Resource Information Guide" has been developed and distributed statewide. The first edition was produced in December 1995 and has been updated each year. These directories are distributed to health care facilities and TBI professionals across the state, and have served to increase awareness of the TBI program.

Traumatic Brain Injury Registry

Hospitals are mandated to provide information to the department and all are in compliance. Data is available starting from the first quarter of 1996. Analysis of the data allows staff to pinpoint where and how injuries are occurring, what age groups are affected, etc. and enables the development of programs to prevent injuries. During FY06, the number of persons in Tennessee admitted to the hospital with at least one head injury diagnostic code was 7,832. All Tennessee residents listed on the registry receive a letter and program brochure to inform them of the services available through the TBI program.

Clearinghouse

The TBI Information Clearinghouse includes numerous articles, books, videos, and pamphlet as well as information on available programs and services across the state. The Clearinghouse averages 350 calls a month. Typical information provided includes referrals to rehabilitation facilities, information on day programs, respite care, transportation and financial issues. The TBI newsletter, *TBI Headlines*, is printed and distributed biannually.

Education and Prevention

The Health Educator has provided in-services and training to vocational rehabilitation counselors, nurses, Tenncare staff, and other relevant professionals as well as the general public. The TBI program provides funding each year for the Brain Injury Association of Tennessee conference, and allocates \$10,000 annually to fund regional educational conferences.

The TBI Program oversees educational efforts related to shaken baby syndrome. The educational booklet "Never EVER Shake a Baby," is purchased in bulk each year and distributed through health care facilities to the parents and guardians of newborns and to child welfare agencies. The booklet is also available in Spanish.

Each year, the TBI Advisory Council makes available a total amount of \$10,000 to support regional educational conferences on issues related to brain injury. The target audience is brain injury survivors, their families and caregivers, and the professionals who work with them.

Traumatic Brain Injury trust fund

The fund has been established and revenues have been deposited into the fund. The balance forward as of June 30, 2005, was \$3,105.00 In FY06, program revenues totaled \$1,325,510.77. Expenditures totaled \$1,074,522.02. The fund balance as of June 30, 2006 was \$254,093.75

Grant Programs

The TBI program is authorized to provide grants to county and municipal governments and/or not-for-profit organizations for home and community based programs to serve the needs of TBI persons and their families. Since 1995, the TBI Program has awarded 126 competitive grants totaling approximately \$8.4 million for a variety of projects.

Conclusion

Although much progress has been made, much work remains. The TBI Advisory Council extends their gratitude to the General Assembly for the opportunity to improve the lives of TBI survivors statewide.